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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 2, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on September 28, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on September 28, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.



2

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Permanent partial disability in the form of an anatomical

rating.

2. Permanent partial disability in the form of wage loss.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that he is entitled
to reasonably necessary medical treatment
regarding his compensable injuries.

b. The Claimant contends that pursuant to the
Full Commission’s Opinion dated March 11, 2009
the Respondents were requested to pay medical
expenses submitted to the Respondents under
cover letter dated August 12, 2009 and that as
of September 2, 2010 the medical expenses
remained unpaid.  Therefore, the Claimant
contends that the Respondents should be held
in contempt for refusing to comply with a
final Order of the Commission.   Further, the
Claimant contends that there should be a
penalty should be assessed against the
Respondents.

The Claimant contends that if a penalty is
assessed against the Respondents, the
Claimant’s attorney should be awarded a
reasonable attorney’s fee because the
Respondents are requiring him to re-litigate
an issue that has previously been decided by
the Commission.  The Claimant contends that a
25% attorney’s fee would be an appropriate
fee.  Further, the Claimant contends that if
for some reason the Respondent should not pay
a fee regarding the penalty, a fee should be
withheld from the amount of the penalty so
that the Claimant’s attorney will be
compensated for his services.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend, based on the present
medical evidence that the claimant has not
sustained a permanent anatomical impairment
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and is not either permanently and totally
disabled or entitled to any wage loss
disability benefits.  Concerning unpaid
medical expenses, the respondents contend all
authorized, reasonable and necessary medical
expenses have been paid to date.  If there are
any outstanding medical expenses, the
respondents contend that the medical providers
have failed to comply with the Rules of the
Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission in
an effort for the respondents to pay said
bills.”

The claimant is a sixty-one-year-old male who was employed by

the respondent on April 16, 2007, when he sustained a compensable

injury to his left chest and lung.  The claimant underwent surgical

intervention on August 15, 2007, for his compensable injuries.  The

surgery included repair of a traumatic hernia of the left lateral

chest wall.  Dr. R. Vernon, Jr. performed the surgery and the

operative report indicates that the claimant’s pleura was actually

entered.  The operative report from that surgery can be found at

Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Pages 48 and 49.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant credibly testified

about breathing difficulties that he has continued to face after

his surgery.  His ability to perform physical activities including

walking short distances has been greatly affected as it causes him

great difficulty to breathe and perform physical activity.  The

claimant admitted on the stand and to medical personnel, as shown

in medical reports admitted into evidence, that he has smoked

cigarettes for many years; however, the claimant had stopped

smoking prior to his compensable injuries.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to an anatomical impairment rating due to his



4

compensable chest and lung injury.  The claimant admitted into

evidence a document dated August 4, 2011, and found in Claimant’s

Exhibit 1, Pages 103 to 109 which shows testing performed by or at

the direction of Dr. Robert Williams.  The testing was performed to

determine the claimant’s level of impairment due to his respiratory

difficulties.  On page 110 of Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Dr. Williams

issues an impairment rating of 50 percent.  I note that Dr.

Williams indicates that the claimant is an ex-smoker in giving this

anatomical rating.

The claimant also went through testing on June 21, 2010, to

determine his pulmonary function.  That testing was apparently done

for purposes of a disability determination for the Social Security

Administration.  Pages 95 through 98 of Claimant’s Exhibit 1 also

showed pulmonary testing performed on the claimant both numerically

and through graphs.  Specifically, on Page 95 we find an

interpretation which says, “PREMED-moderately severe restriction.”

In review of A.M.A. Guides, 4th Edition, the testing performed

on the claimant by Dr. Williams and the pulmonary functions studies

performed on June 21, 2010, it seems clear that both of these tests

support the claimant’s testimony and support the anatomical

impairment rating given by Dr. Williams.  While the claimant is an

ex-smoker, it appears that Dr. Williams took this into

consideration when indicating his impairment rating as his status

of an ex-smoker is noted in his report.  I agree with Dr. Williams

and find by a preponderance of the evidence that the claimant is
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entitled to an impairment rating of 50 percent to the body as a

whole due to his compensable chest and lung injuries.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to wage loss disability benefits.  In doing so, we will

consider factors including the claimant’s age, education, and work

history.  The claimant is sixty-one years of age, graduate high

school with a diploma and had no further education.  The claimant,

in testimony, described his work history as that in the general

automotive business.  It appears that he worked around automobile

service departments including oil and lube service and also he

performed duties detailing automobiles.  The claimant testified

that in the distant past he had also worked in the oil field

industry; however, his employment had always been of a physical or

manual labor type and he had never had a job that allowed him to

sit behind a desk.

In testimony, the claimant described his attempts to go back

to work after his employment with the respondent had ended.  The

claimant’s testimony is as follows:

“Q. Alright after you got hurt did you ever
go back to work at O’Reilly’s?

A. I can’t remember right off, sir.

Q. Well, did you ever go back to work after
you worked at O’Reilly’s?

A. I tried to go back to work at John Deere,
which was Ag-Turf and I worked for about three
– three and a half months and I went down
because of not being able to breath and stuff.
I was off work and I was off work on going
back and forth to the doctor and giving them
doctor’s notes.  They had to put somebody else
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in my place because it was their busy time of
year.  

Q. Was that an outside job or inside job?

A. It was inside and outside, sir.

Q. What were you doing for Ag-Turf?

A. They had me doing all the cleanup work
and stuff.  Where if they had a tractor come
in to be repaired, that I’d have to steam it
and clean it before and the hot weather and
breathing – trying to breathing that hot moist
air and all it just zapped me.

Q. Had you worked for Ag-Turf before, John
Deere before?

A. Yes, sir.  I had worked for them prior to
that.

Q. Alright, ever had any trouble working
with them before that?

A. No, sir.

Q. As far as – and then you were off for a
while.

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And then where’d you go to work?

A. I decided well that I’d try to – I had an
opportunity to go to work for Atwoods, which
was an inside job.  They listed me as the
automotive consultant or another words I’d
take care of the automotive department at
Atwoods.

Q. Okay, how’d that work out?

A. Fair until it got warm weather and even
if you had – worked in one of their
departments part of the time, like three days
a week you’d have to go in early at 6:00
o’clock and pull like heavy pallets of freight
and stuff around.  Which I was also having to
get someone to help.  If it was a pallet of my
stuff I’d have to have help to push it over
into my department and stuff.
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Q. Why were you having to have help?

A. Because I just couldn’t handle pulling
it.

Q. Why couldn’t you handle pulling it?

A. Mainly because I wouldn’t be able to
breath.  That and it just seemed like when I’d
try to pull on it about do anything very
tedious my whole side just seems like it just
starts aching.

Q. Now was that an easier job than Ag-Turf?

A. Yes, sir.  It was.

Q. Was that an easier job than O’Reilly?

A. They were in about the same along the
line as Atwoods and 
O’Reilly’s.

Q. Okay, so what happened to that job?

A. I was off and they hired somebody else in
my place while I was off.

Q. Why were you off?

A. Because I got sick and couldn’t breath
and all and had to go to the doctor and he was
showing that I was having -“

I have no doubt that the claimant has suffered wage loss due

to his admittedly compensable injuries.  The claimant has always

worked in a job that required physical activity and the claimant is

no longer able to performed physical activity at the level he once

was due to his compensable injury.  After considering the

claimant’s testimony and the medical evidence in this matter along

with the appropriate factors in determining wage loss, I have

determined that the claimant has suffered wage loss in an amount

that would be equal to a 15 percent impairment to the body as a
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whole.  This amount is in addition to the 50 percent anatomical

impairment rating to the body as a whole that I have also awarded

in this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on September 28, 2011, and contained

in a pre-hearing order filed September 28, 2011, are hereby

accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to an anatomical impairment rating of 50

percent due to his compensable chest and lung injuries.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to wage loss disability in an amount that would

be equal to a 15 percent whole body impairment.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee commiserate with

the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act and the benefits awarded

herein.
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ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant permanent partial

disability benefits in the form of an anatomical impairment of 50

percent to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall also pay the claimant wage loss

disability benefits in an amount that would be equal to a 15

percent impairment rating to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


